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CITY COUNCIL GOALS FOR 2020 


 


For Public Works: 


1. Design Ordinance for Retention Detention Ponds (T. Majewski) 


2. Work with Stantec (Aaron Volkening) to develop Design Criteria for Retention Ponds/ 


Stormwater Basins that are naturalized, ecologically and aesthetically appealing. (R. 


Hirsch) 


3. Ordinance Update for minimum terrace widths for right-of-ways (T. Majewski) 


4. Ordinance requiring parking lot design update when improvements made (T. Majewski) 


5. Update Landscaping point system (T. Majewski) 


6. Sidewalk Policy, that and improving transparency, particularly with respect to Public 


Works (T. Riley) 


 


 


For Parks: 


1. Identify and designate parkland on all undeveloped land within City Borders and 1 mile 


beyond City Borders (T. Majewski) 


2. Increase Parkland Dedication required acreage (T. Majewski) 
3. Promote Stoughton as a destination for cyclists.  Goal is to attract cyclists to come 


through Stoughton. (Cyclists seek out bike friendly places when planning their routes).  


For example: 


a. Encourage a dedicated "parking lot" in downtown with bike racks 


b. Include an air fill station,cycling tools (Vilas County is one place that offers 


this) I'll bet Wisconsin BikeFed has resources. 


c. Way finding signs for available public restrooms(will rotary park restroom 


be open every day)?? (L. Reeves) 
4. Park Development Guidance Document (R. Hirsch) 


5. Path to Settlers Point (R. Hirsch) 


6. Approval of the Whitewater Park and Dam Removal (R. Hirsch). 


 


 


For Utilities 


1. Plan to remove overhead powerlines in old residential section (T. Majewski) 


2. Ordinance requiring alternative energy sources for new development (T. Majewski) 


3. Removal of lead water lines on private side of water utility (T. Majewski)  


4. Removal of lead water lines on both public and private sides (R. Hirsch) 


5. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City (R. Hirsch) 


6. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City of Stoughton  (R. Hirsch) 


 







 


 


For Planning: 


1. Develop Architectural Review Board for commercial development and multi-unit rentals 


(T. Majewski) 
2. Re-visit our policy related to noticing neighbors affected by changes in the 


neighborhood. Extend the outreach beyond the current #of feet from project. (L. Reeves) 


3. Ordinance for New Construction and Old Building Renovation develop Green Building 


Standards. (R. Hirsch) 


 


 


 


For CACP 


1. Remove Mayor as Chair of Council and Replace with Council President (T. Majewski) 


2. A few things I'd like to work on is continuing to develop the partnership with SASD (B. 


Schumacher) 


3. Creating a visual flow chart of development in the City from concept to completion (to aid 


developers, Council members and general public on process flow and decision points). 


(B. Schumacher)  


4. I'd love to see more energy efficiency and sustainability, but struggle with how to 


achieve it given that building costs are so high already. Ongoing education about 


available resources?? (L. Reeves) 


5. Advocate for establishing a special commission for Community Affairs/Council 


Policy to promote/monitor equity, inclusion and social justice issues (particularly 


regarding race, place and identity) that includes Alders, City Leadership, related 


group members (i.e. Mosaicos and the like) and concerned residents. (J. Ligocki) 


6. Advocate for a new Sustainability Committee of the Council (meet every two 


months?) (J. Ligocki) 


7. Promote listening sessions (in addition to required Public Hearings) early and 


often on potentially complex, packed issues. (J. Ligocki) 


8. Encourage, promote resources for community mental health in on-going and 


eventual recovery from COVID-19 (J. Ligocki) 


9. Build alliances with community health providers to further advocate for increased 


advance care planning/intentional healthcare decision-making (well-thought out 


healthcare decision-making leads to decreased financial toxicity, decreased 


impoverishment as a result of healthcare crisis) (J. Ligocki) 


10.  Following through on Indigenous Peoples' day. (B. Heili) 


11. Commitments on climate change including energy targets (B. Heili) 


12. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City Buildings (R. Hirsch) 


13. Policy/Ordinance to obtain Net Zero Energy for the City of Stoughton (R. Hirsch) 


14. Ordinance for New Construction and Old Building Renovation develop Green Building 


Standards. (R. Hirsch) 







 


 


For Utilities 


1. Getting ahead of the game on water quality with PFAS and pharmaceutical breakdown 


products. (B. Schumacher) 


2. Removing the fluoride from our drinking water. (G. Jenson) 


3. Commitments on climate change including energy targets. (B. Heili) 


 


For Public Safety 


1. Presentation to Council related to the City's training and hiring of Police Officers. 


How do we ensure that everyone is treated with the same respect and fairness 


regardless of their color. (L. Reeves) 


2. Develop an ordinance prohibiting puppy mills,animal experimentation and 


breeding for experimentation. I think Richland Center enacted an ordinance 


recently (L. Reeves) 


3. Build alliance/explore options with Stoughton Police Department to address 


public safety in relation to violence, race, place and identity. (J. Ligocki) 


4. Working toward concrete reforms around criminal justice and racial equity. (B. 


Heili) 


 


For the Library 


1. Advocate for Library physical expansion as Riverfront Development progresses and 


Downtown revitalizes. (J. Ligocki) 


 


For Landmarks 


1. Advocate for and encourage dialogue for the protection and nurturing of our 


Downtown historic buildings/environment. (J. Ligocki) 


 


For Executive Branch 


1. I'd like to get Council President and Mayor's OK to set up a meeting with area 


developers, realtors, and tradesmen to see what exactly they see as obstacles to 


building, remodeling, or development of new properties. This would be a fact 


finding meeting only. (G. Jenson) 


2. Recovery and precautions around COVID. (B. Heili) 







3. Redistricting Plan to include Community members on Standing Committees (by 


the next Reorganization meeting) as the Census completion process allows 


(Swadley) 


4. Quarterly Committee of the Whole meetings/workshops beginning 3rd Quarter 


2020 (Swadley)  


 


5. More Communication strategies in place by the end of 2020 (Swadley)  


 


 








            
            
            
            
            
            
            
            


      
 
To: Brett Hebert 
 
From: John Kemppainen 
 
Date: 09/14/2020 
 
Re:  2021 Urban Forestry Grant 
 
 
Brett, this memo is in regards to an Urban Forestry Grant through the Wisconsin DNR. 
 
Background: 
The Tree Commission has discussed utilizing discretionary funds from an account controlled 
by the committee to pursue a project that would benefit City of Stoughton residents.  After 
much discussion on how best to serve the residents of Stoughton, the committee decided on a 
project to provide free trees to residents who have been impacted by the loss of ash trees on 
private property due to Emerald Ash Borer (EAB).  To help recoup the dollars that are spent by 
to purchase tree, the committee decided to pursue an Urban Forestry Grant through the DNR. 
 
Forty (40) bare root trees will be purchased from McKay Nursery for this project.  An average 
cost of seventy dollars ($70) per tree was used based on current pricing from the nursery.  
Staff time and volunteer time will cover the majority of the City’s input into the project. 
 
Total Cost of the project of $4,144.60 with half of that cost being reimbursed back to the city by 
the DNR upon completion.  The city’s share of the project is $2,072.30 with $1,344.60 of that 
cost being covered by staff and volunteer time.  Therefore, the city portion of the project is 
$727.70.  This cost will be borne by the Tree Commission Budget, which currently has in 
excess of $4,800 in that account. 
 
The Tree Commission would like to utilize the newly installed gravel bed at Public Works in 
order to grow the trees root systems while suitable homes are secured for the trees.  The 
Committee will do the outreach portion of the project to secure suitable sites. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
John Kemppainen, C.A. 
City Forester 


CITY OF STOUGHTON 
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
2349 County Hwy A, Stoughton, WI  53589 
(608) 877-6303 
(608) 877-8387   Fax 
www.cityofstoughton.com 


 

















































 
Public Works Committee  
Thursday, August 20, 2020 
(Virtual Meeting) 
 
Members Present: Tom Majewski, Lisa Reeves, Sid Boersma, Fred Hundt and Mayor Swadley 


Absent/Excused:   


Staff:  Public Works Director Brett Hebert,  
 
Guests:  Alder Tim Riley, Alder Greg Jensen  
 
Call to Order:  Majewski called the meeting to order at 6:08 PM 


 


1) Communications (Revisited after items 3 and 4):   Hebert reported:  


• Director Hebert updated the committee on all construction projects currently going on 
and their expected completion dates. 


• Alder Majewski asked about the ride quality of the newly paved portion of Hwy 51 
from Van Buren to Hoel.  Hebert stated that the city has reached out to the DOT voicing 
concerns about the ride quality of the asphalt overlay.  Discussions are still on-going at 
this time.    


• Alder Jenson spoke about wanting the City to look into a way to spread the cost of 
sidewalks amongst the neighborhood where work is being done or just have the City 
absorb the cost of the project within the overall project budget.  Essentially eliminating 
special assessments.  Mayor Swadley said that the City has already taken steps to look 
into changing how sidewalks, curb and gutter and aprons are assessed.  This topic will 
eventually be taken to the finance committee for review once a draft is ready for debate. 
 
 


2)    Approve July 16, 2020 Meeting Minutes:  Motion by Reeves seconded by Boersma to 
 approve the minutes.  Motion carried 4-0. 


Old Business: 


3) Discussion and Possible Action Regarding Language Revision to the Sidewalk Installation 
Policy:   


After the July 28, 2020 City Council meeting, the proposed sidewalk policy was sent back to 
committee to address certain concerns that some alders had with the draft policy.   
- Alder Majewski stated that requiring staff to document every single decision that goes into 


the planning of a road construction project would be unnecessarily burdensome to an 
already strapped City work force.  Many of the items in the draft policy are already being 
done by staff, it just wasn’t outlined in the current policy.  Alder Majewski also stated that 
he wasn’t against the way the draft policy is put together, but he wanted to reduce any 
unnecessary paperwork for staff. 


- Director Hebert stated that any discussion surrounding recommended changes to policy or 
overall construction plans would be captured in the minutes from the public works 
committee.  This would offer the documentation that alders are seeking and not add any 
unnecessary paperwork to the process.  Hebert also stated that even though staff already 







 
does most, if not all, of the items laid out in the draft policy, the draft policy does offer the 
transparency in the process that both alders and the public were asking for. 


- Alder Reeves reiterated that many of the steps in the draft policy staff and the committee 
already do, but agreed that the draft policy will add transparency in the decision making 
process. 


- Alder Hundt liked the idea of using the minutes to create a record of any discussion 
proposing to deviate from policy.  He added that the minutes should reflect the items laid 
out in the draft policy under section IV (5) i-ix: 


 ADA accessibility 
 Available right-of-way 
 Vehicular and pedestrian traffic volume 
 Connectivity to existing sidewalks 
 Excessive costs due to physical characteristics such as the need for extensive 


retaining walls 
 Proximity to parks, schools, churches and other highly traveled destinations 
 Environmental impacts such as trees and wetlands 
 Length of dead end street or cul-de-sac 
 Budgetary Impacts to the City 


 
 
Motion by Boersma and seconded by Reeves to recommend approval of the draft 
sidewalk installation policy to the City Council at the next regularly scheduled meeting. 


Motion carried 4-0 with the Mayor voting yes. 
    


(4) Future Agenda Items:  None at this time 
 
(5) Adjourn 
Motion to adjourn by Reeves, seconded by Boersma to adjourn the meeting at 6:40 pm.  
Motion carried 4-0.   
 
Respectfully submitted by Brett Hebert 








	


	


June	4,	2020	
	
The	City	of	Stoughton	
Attn:	Brett	Hebert	–	Director	of	Public	Works	
2439	County	Hwy	A	
Stoughton,	WI	53589	
	
Re:	Curbside	Electronics	Collection	Proposal	
	
Brett,		
	
Johns	Disposal	would	be	glad	to	provide	curbside	electronics	collection	to	all	homes	in	the	
City	as	a	part	of	our	new	call-in	bulk	program.	Should	the	City	choose	to	add	this	option,	
residents	will	be	able	 to	dispose	of	up	 to	 two	qualified	household	electronics	at	 the	curb	
each	 year.	 Each	 electronics	 collection	will	 constitute	 the	 entire	 bulk	 items	 collection	 (i.e.	
residents	may	dispose	of	one	pile	of	bulk	garbage	/	recycling	OR	one	[1]	electronic	item.)	
With	 this	 new	 program,	 residents	 may	 substitute	 any	 two	 (2)	 of	 their	 twelve	 bulk	
collections	to	dispose	one	item	each	year.	Sample	contract	amendment	language	is	included	
on	page	2	of	this	proposal.	Each	collection	must	be	scheduled	on	the	phone	with	our	office	
in	the	same	way	that	a	bulk	pickup	is	scheduled.	We	will	provide	this	service	 for	$0.50	
per	 home	 per	month.	 All	 electronics	 collected	 in	 the	 City	will	 be	 recycled	 according	 to	
state	and	local	laws.	
	
This	 program	 can	 be	 provided	 to	 City	 residents	 at	 a	 reduced	 rate	 from	 our	 standard	
electronics	 pickup	 charge	 ($50.00	 /	 item	 in	 2020)	 due	 to	 the	 new	 call-in	 bulk	 pickup	
program.	This	program	will	 reduce	 traffic	at	 the	City’s	new	public	works	 facility	and	add	
both	convenience	and	value	to	residents.	Johns	Disposal	can	start	this	program	at	any	time	
during	the	current	year	if	approved	by	the	City.	
	
Please	do	not	hesitate	to	reach	out	to	me	directly	at	262-473-4700	ext.	224	if	you	have	any	
questions	about	this	proposal	or	would	like	to	schedule	a	meeting.			







Prepared by Johns Disposal Service, Inc.  Page 2 


Johns Disposal Proposed Electronics Collection Contract Language 
 
 
 


Current contract language: 
 
4.  COLLECTION of BULK ITEMS. Residents are required to call the Contractors office 


during regular business hours to have bulk items removed. Items will be collected within 7-
days of the call. Residents will be allowed one bulk items collection per month. Items 
collected with the bulk items pickup include: 
• Furniture 
• Appliances (including microwaves and items containing CFC’s such as refrigerators) 
• Automotive tires, truck tires and tractor tires provided that tires over 42” in diameter 


are quartered (2 per week, 8 per year) 
• Drain oil in one (1) gallon or larger containers with secure lids that are labeled as 


‘drain oil’ 
• Automotive batteries 
• Earth, rocks, concrete, loose construction and demolition materials are included with 


bulk items collection if contained in 32-gallon cans that weigh less than 60 pounds 
(no limit on the number of cans). 


 
 
 
 
Add the following: 
 


“Household electronics, including TV’s (tube, projection, and flat screen), monitors (both 
CRT and flat screen), computers (desktop, laptop, netbook, notebook and tablets), small 
fax machines, printers, scanners, e-readers, DVD, DVR, VCR and other video players will 
be collected and included in the bulk program. Each scheduled electronics collection may 
include ONE (1) electronic item and will constitute the entire bulk collection. Each 
residence will be permitted up to TWO (2) household electronic pickups per year in place 
of their regular bulk items collection. Commercial / industrial electronics, such as copiers, 
dental chairs, X-ray machines, or similar items designed for commercial use will not be 
included in this program.”    








 


OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA AMENDED 
Notice is hereby given that the Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton, Wisconsin will 
hold a regular Public Works Meeting as indicated on the date, time and location given below. 


 


Meeting of the: 
Date /Time: 
Location: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Members: 


Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton  
Thursday, September 17, 2020 at 6:00 pm 
This Meeting will be Held Virtual 
Please join my meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone.  
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/550419869  
You can also dial in using your phone.   
United States: +1 (872) 240-3311  
Access Code: 550-419-869  
 
 Tom Majewski, Sid Boersma, Lisa Reeves, Fred Hundt, Mayor Tim Swadley 


Item #   CALL TO ORDER 
1. Communications  
2. Approve Minutes of the August 20, 2020 Meeting 


Item #   OLD BUSINESS         
3. Review Rollout of Curbside E-waste Program 


Item #   NEW BUSINESS 
4. Review Council Goals Pertaining to Public Works 
5. Approve the Director of Public Works or Their Designee to Apply for the DNR Urban Forestry 


Projects Grant to Purchase Trees to Distribute to Residents to Replace Ash Trees on Their 
Property that were Removed due to the Emerald Ash Borer. 


6. Discuss the creation of a storm water basin design standard. 
7. Discussion on the Minimum Terrace Widths for New Developments.   
8. Discussion Pertaining to the DOT Inspection of the Jefferson St Pedestrian Bridge. 
9. Future Agenda Items 


      5.    Adjourn  
    


   ADJOURNMENT                                                                                                
 
cc: Council Members, City Leadership Team, City Attorney Matthew P. Dregne, 


Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, City Clerk Holly Licht, Tim Onsager 
Stoughton School District, Judi Krebs, stoughtonreporter@wcinet.com,  
stoughtoneditor@wcinet.com , Stoughton Newspaper/WI State Journal/Capital Times 
 
 


NOTE: AN EXPANDED MEETING MAY CONSTITUTE A QUORUM OF THE CITY COUNCIL 
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